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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, AUGUST 28, 2018 

 

MINUTES 

 CHAIRMAN ROBERT SALKA, called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Matthew O’Keefe, Joseph Pugliese & Joseph LaPorte  

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner    

    

 Absent: Ron Bohigian & Ryan Rogers, Alternates 

 

 A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Vice Chairman Jeffrey Gworek explained the procedure to be 

followed in the presentation of an appeal and advised should their 

appeal be approved they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as 

they receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  

You have one year to begin the project. 

 Mr. Gworek further explained this is a super majority vote board 

and you need four affirmative votes for your appeal to be approved. 

 Mr. Gworek also explained all public hearings heard this evening 

would have a vote this evening.  You will need a four to one, super 

majority vote to approve your appeal.  So, you are welcome to stay for 

the regular meeting to hear the decision on your appeal. 

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes of the previous 

meeting.   Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice 

vote.  
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PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6334A, Application of Harry E. Cole & Son for an 

8.7’ side yard setback variance for a foundation placed too close to a 

property line under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 

107 Williamsburg Drive, property of AA Denorfia Building & Development 

LLC in an R-40 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or their representative please 

state their name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. GIUDICE:   Good evening Mr. Chairman and commission members.  

For the record, my name is Stephen Giudice and I’m the principle of 

Harry E. Cole & Son and I’m also a professional land surveyor licensed 

in the State of Connecticut. 

 I am unfortunately here tonight due to an error on behalf of my 

firm’s course of doing their work for a proposed house that was 

constructed on Williamsburg Drive.  This is at 107 Williamsburg Drive.  

It is the property of AA Denorfia Building & Development.   It’s an R-

40 zone. 

 I’ve been working at Harry Cole & Son for thirty years.  We’ve 

never had a mistake like this.  It is humbling to come here before you 

to request this variance. 

 If I could try to explain to you, what I’ve put up is the as-

built plan that we have in front of you that shows the house location 

and the dashed lines around the perimeter are the setback lines. 

 This area requires a 25-foot setback.  And, we are encroaching 

into that setback approximately 8.7 feet. 

 So, we are requesting, respectfully requesting a variance to 

allow us to complete this project. 

 I will try to explain to you what happened here.  This 

subdivision was originally approved in the 80’s.  And, the mapping at 

that time was based on an approximate north that they used when they 

did their rotation for the subdivision map. 

 In today’s day and age, we use a GPS system to create a true 

north reading.  So, when we went out to do this work, we set up our 

equipment, we generated the rotation based on the north and we started 

to survey the property in anticipation to construct the home. 

 When we prepared the plot plan, the technician in the office 

wanted the rotation of the map to match the old subdivision.  When we 

submit plans, typically the attorneys want the bearings and distances 

on the plan to match that of the deed.   So, he made that rotation, 

but didn’t rotate some of the survey data that goes along with it. 
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 Fast forward, I think it was almost a year before we went to 

start construction on this project, we then took the coordinates of 

the incorrect rotation and used the old coordinates for the control to 

plot the house on the property with the new coordinates.  Therefore, 

creating this issue. 

 The lot was wooded at the time. It was difficult for anyone 

involved in this project --- actually, everyone kept saying the grades 

aren’t working, the grades aren’t working, but no one quite picked up 

what was happening or why it was happening until Mr. Denorfia, Tony, 

Andy’s dad, asked us to stake the property lines to finished grade. 

 When we staked the property lines, that’s when the site 

contractor, Mike Davis, said hey, something is not jiving out here. 

 So, we immediately investigated. Resurveyed everything twice just 

to make sure we were correct in our error. 

 And, then Denorfia stopped construction on the home at that point 

until we could apply for this variance. 

 I did meet with the neighbor directly to our south, Mr. Jack 

Moscow (sp).  I didn’t speak to his wife Gale, but I believe she’s 

onboard with what happened.  I did get a letter --- an email from him.   

 I explained when I walked the property with him on two occasions 

to show him where we staked the property line for him to see where the 

property line was.  You know, he was very --- he was awesome.  He was 

very sympathetic and couldn’t have been more of a gentleman in this 

process. 

 So, I am respectfully requesting a variance for this application.  

Our hardship really is the plotting of the house, the location of the 

house, the topography that we’d have to work with and the difficulty 

in trying to rectify this. 

 I went through different options with the abutting property owner 

and he is in the process of retiring and he felt that writing this 

letter was what he felt was the most appropriate for action. 

 I’ll be happy to answer any questions for you and Andy Denorfia 

is here if you have any questions for him. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Steve, one thing.  I believe one hundred percent 

what you said.  One thing, when you’re doing a house, you do survey it 

where the house is going and okay, now you dig the hole for the 

footing, check the footing, the walls are up.  You don’t check before 

you even start the house? 

 MR. GIUDICE:  We typically don’t. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You don’t do that? 
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 MR. GIUDICE:  No.  Sometimes a bank will require that for funding 

purposes.   But generally, and this is very uncommon.  I can tell you 

in the thirty years I’ve been doing this, we’ve never had this happen. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Oh, no.  I believe that. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Generally, what happens when the guys put the 

stakes in the ground, they have a data collector, a field computer and 

they can check the stake that they staked against the coordinate that 

we gave them from the office. 

 The problem is that the coordinate that the office gave them was 

incorrect.  So, for them to check it, they think they’re in the right 

place, but the error was actually on behalf of my guys in the office. 

 I’ll submit this email from Jack. 

 THE CHAIR:  Please.  Maybe you can read it into the record? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure.   This is dated August 20
th
, 2018 from John 

Moscow re:  Property variance 87 Williamsburg Drive. 

 “To Whom It May Concern:  I’ve met with Steve to review the 

plans. I am in support of the proposed zoning variance.   Thank you, 

John Moscow”. 

 THE CHAIR:  When I was out there, just a question, you’ve got a 

heck of a drop off on the left-hand side, I guess the south side. How 

did you, why would they put the house there anyway?  I mean there is 

no --- why wouldn’t, I mean you’ve got plenty of room on the north 

side.  Why would they plot it there? 

 MR. GIUDICE:  That was the mistake.  It was supposed to be 

approximately 40 feet to the north. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So, the plot was supposed to be much further 

to the north even though you are asking for only a small variance. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  The house was supposed to be further to the north.  

Okay. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  The house was approximately 50 feet off – not quite 

50 but 40 feet. 

 THE CHAIR:  Because I notice there is an awful drop off on the 

side there. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  It is tough and we talked to Tony and John, you 

know, about grading that and working that out (inaudible). 

 THE CHAIR:  Did you offer the owner the option to sell that 

additional nine feet?  Maybe you said that and I missed it. 
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 MR. GIUDICE:  We talked about different options and that was one 

of the options that we did discuss. 

 This is the route we all agreed on to move forward with. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I can appreciate your position and I am not 

against anything you said.  I totally agree and believe it.  But I 

would ask what you have done or will do to prevent this from happening 

again. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  I can tell you that it has been a game changer in 

the office.  We’ve have changed our policies and our procedures, the 

way we operate. 

 The way we check a stake out now is not based just on what the 

office gives the guys.  They have a new procedure where they will 

actually set up a whole new set up.  They will use the old system of 

surveying which is angles and distances.  They will give that back to 

the person in the office who will plot that into the computer to make 

sure what they staked is accurate.  

 You know, new technology is great.  But old technology, we might 

have caught this earlier.   With the new technology sometimes, we 

don’t have some of those checks and balances like when I started. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, do you have a comment? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I just want to point out that I think this is the 

last lot in the subdivision. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  It is, yes, it is. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes.  I didn’t see anything. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  It’s a nice house. 

 THE CHAIR:  It is pretty well built out. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think for me the idea that it is unintentional 

makes it less egregious or not egregious at all.  I think if someone 

were to come in and say I put it here because it looked better here 

and I’m hoping we can do this.  But to me, it sounds totally 

unintentional. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  It is.  To be honest with you, the cost of 

construction where the house is now was increased substantially due to 

the amount of concrete in the foundation and the fill they needed. 

 If it was where it was supposed to be, it would’ve been much more 

cost effective. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:   Doesn’t um, it doesn’t affect the character of the 

neighborhood. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  I agree. 

 THE CHAIR:  The neighbor to the south, basically the house is 

almost in --- there is a wooded area.  There is not much --- there is 

nothing there, anyway. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Right.  The other house is much further. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  Much further forward. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  There is a watercourse that runs through the front 

of our property and the back of it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Do we have any other questions of the 

applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of the 

application?   Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application?   Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6335A, Application of Michael Truss for a variance 

to allow beer& wine service in a residential zone under Sections 3-00, 

11-04 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1244 Meriden Avenue, property 

of Natra Properties LLC in an R 20/25 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant please state their name and 

address for the record, please? 

 MR. TRUSS:   Michael Truss, address is 1244 Meriden Avenue, Truss 

LLC.  Residence is 440 Meriden Avenue, Southington. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Go ahead. 

 MR. TRUSS:  Very good.  I am here in front of you guys asking for 

permission to apply for a beer and wine, only, permit for Craft 

Kitchen.  This permit would allow, like I said, strictly beer and 

wine, only. 

 It would boost sales and jobs for the Town of Southington. 

 I have a lot of customers that come in --- right now we are a 

BYOB establishment.  We have customers that come in that appreciate 

the fact that it is BYOB and then there is also a good amount of 

people that come in and could care less, to be quite frank, and 

they’re looking for something to go with their dinner and we’d like to 

complement that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  I mean the application is straight forward, 

but I’m sure we have some questions. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  This is residential, am I right? 

 MR. TRUSS: Yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Now, if the board did agree to this, you won’t put 

liquor signs outside.  Outside, no liquor signs on the windows. 

 MR. TRUSS:  I have no reason to do so.   Our concept is kind of 

like a farm to table type of idea.  We are not looking to be anything 

flashy.  We are not drawing people in for the sale of liquor. 

 It’s just to complement dinner.  That’s kind of the approach 

we’re taking. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Now, the lot immediately to the north, isn’t that 

wetlands so it is not built out, anyway? 

 MR. TRUSS:   Correct.  It is between the Southington Country Club 

and our business. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you’ve got wetlands across the street so there 

is nothing to be built right there either, is there? 



Zoning Board of Appeals – August 28, 2018 
 

8 
 

 MR. TRUSS:  Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  This is rather uniquely --- it’s been a restaurant 

for a while and it is rather uniquely positioned.  It is in a 

residential zone but it is uniquely positioned by the wetlands to the 

north and the wetlands to the east and the country club to the west so 

that it wouldn’t be as intrusive on neighbors. 

 THE CHAIR:  The only issue is that one of the things when you are 

in a residential zone, which means a restaurant is not authorized at 

this point in this particular zone.  So, one of the things we need to 

look at is is this considered an expansion.  Because we’ve had a 

number of applications --- I won’t say a number but I will say one or 

two applications prior to this where they wanted to put a big patio in 

the back because this was expansion, we denied it. 

 I just want to make sure that we feel comfortable.  This may not 

be an expansion out, but it is still an expansion to an existing --- 

I’m trying to think --- 

 MR. GWOREK:  Nonconforming? 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s the word I wanted.  It’s already 

nonconforming.  And, we want to make it more --- will this make it 

more nonconforming.  I’m just throwing this out to the board. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:   He is currently allowing BYOB. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, that is automatically allowed in any 

restaurant, anyway.  Not that he allows it but it is --- they can, 

it’s just part of --- 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I understand.  But I think from a use point of 

view, there shouldn’t be that much difference if he provides the 

alcohol or they bring it themselves. 

 I don’t know --- you are not going to have a bar or do you have a 

bar? 

 MR. TRUSS:  No.  It’ll just be table service.   That’s --- a 

couple of draft beers and a couple of bottles of wine. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Are we talking about the outside liquor? 

 THE CHAIR: Not yet. 

 So, okay.   Any other questions on this particular application? 

 (No response) 

 Okay, hearing none, is there ---you can stay right there because 

you’ve got the next one. 
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 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #6336A, Application of Michael Truss for a special 

exception to allow beer & wine service at an existing restaurant under 

Section 11-04.3 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1244 Meriden 

Avenue, property of Natra Properties LLC in an R-20/25 zone. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  This wouldn’t include patio service at this time. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s what? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It wouldn’t include patio service.  It’s just for 

the restaurant itself. 

 THE CHAIR:  Correct. 

 Okay? 

 MR. TRUSS:   Michael Truss, 440 Meriden Avenue, Southington. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Same discussion as before. 

 MR. TRUSS:  Just that, yes, I just want to reiterate that this is 

something that we’re not looking to drive in any specific crowd.  It’s 

just something to complement dinner.  No bar service whatsoever.  Just 

table service. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions on this application? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do we need to go over the stipulations? 

 THE CHAIR:  We should go over the stipulations.  One of the --- 

because we are talking about --- we are not talking, as Dave pointed 

out, we are not talking patio or bar.  

 But as part of this discussion, I just want to ---you are, you do 

have patio service that has not, as far as I know, been authorized. 

 Typically, if you are going to have patio service, which you have 

out here, you have tables and a couple of umbrellas, um, that has not 

been approved by this board. 

 So, I don’t know whether that is classified --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, that would typically only be 

required for downtown if there is alcohol involved.  But this isn’t.  

It’s pre-existing, number one and there’s a few tables that have been 

there since I’ve been here, 18,19 years.  

 But the use itself, if there were patio liquor service, it would 

be coming before you as a request and through the same channel. 

 But this application now is just for the restaurant.  Then people 

could still eat outside, but they wouldn’t have the beer or the wine 

with them. 



Zoning Board of Appeals – August 28, 2018 
 

11 
 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s what I’m --- I’m just trying to bring that up 

as a point.  Even though you are not applying for it, that one of the 

stipulations will be that you cannot serve alcohol outside without 

another variance from the board. 

 MR. TRUSS:  Fully understood. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other discussion on this application? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Do you want to read them? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I would modify it and say that no outdoor service 

of liquor. 

 -  No bar services.  

 -  No live entertainment.    

 - Any significant change to the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer would require a new application.   

 - Any changes in management or permittee would require a 

change in application. 

 MR. GWOREK:  The usual first stipulation we have or you don’t --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, we said no entertainment. 

 THE CHAIR:  Joe was talking about signs. 

 MR. O’KEEF:  Well, and no liquor advertising on the building. 

 MR. TRUSS:  On the building, okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Or outside. 

 MR. TRUSS:   Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I don’t want there to be a sign next to the 

building. 

 MR. TRUSS: Is like an umbrella okay?  Or is that like considered 

a beer sign. 

 THE CHAIR: No, no.  We’re talking lit signs. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  An umbrella that said Corona? 

 MR. TRUSS:  Yah? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Would not be okay. 

 MR. TRUSS:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, no outdoor advertising of liquor of any sort. 

 MR. TRUSS:  Okay. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Anyone speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 Thank you. 
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 D. APPEAL #6337A, Application of Angela Griffis for a variance 

to allow a daycare facility for 7-12 children in an R-12 zone under 

Sections 3-01.31F & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 48 George Street, 

property of George & Angela Schmechel in an R-12 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant state their name and address for 

the record? 

 MS. GRIFFIS:   Angela Griffis, 46 George Street. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  What would you like us to do for you? 

 MS. GRIFFIS:  So, I have been running a home daycare.  I am 

licensed for a home daycare.  My license allows me right now for nine 

children, six full time and three part time. 

 I’m asking for permission to apply for what’s called a group home 

daycare which will allow me three more children.  For a total of 

twelve. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Now, do you have to be approved by the state 

to --- if we approve it, then you’ve got to go to the state for 

approval? 

 MS. GRIFFIS:  Correct.  This is the first step.  If I get an okay 

here, I have to have the town fire marshal and health department and 

everything.  There is like a whole chain of things I have to do first 

before I get approved. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Do we have questions of the applicant? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What she is asking for is not really a lot. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: But you are asking for a total of nine? 

 MS. GRIFFIS:  I have a total of nine.  I’m licensed for a total 

of nine now and I have been.  For eleven years I’ve been licensed for 

nine.  I’m asking to go --- that’s called a family home daycare.  I’m 

asking to go to what is called a group home daycare which would allow 

me twelve total.  So, it’d be three more children essentially. 

 THE CHAIR:  Let me ask you a question.  I drove by your home.  

And, it’s a small Cape. 

 MS. GRIFFIS:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, there is almost no parking on George Street that 

I could see.   In fact, I had to wait to get around a Fed-Ex truck.  

There’s really no --- it is a very small street. 

 (Chuckles) 
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 Um, will you have any employees there?  Because if you have 

twelve, do you need a certain number of employees? 

 MS. GRIFFIS:  I do.  My --- actually, she is with me, and she 

lives on Bristol Street and walks.  So that’s not an issue. 

 And, also my son is my assistant who lives with me, so that is 

not a problem. 

 I just had my driveway expanded, so I do have --- I can fit six 

cars in my driveway presently. 

 I’ve been doing this for eleven years and I’ve never had an 

issue.  Nobody ever really comes all at once.  I make sure that I 

coordinate that. 

 I also have letters from --- I got every single one of my 

neighbors to sign a letter in support for me because they all love the 

daycare there.  Obviously, I’ve had most of their children there for 

years. 

 So, we’ve never really had an issue.   You know, like I said, 

people work at different times.  The pickups and drop offs are super-

fast because you know, life is busy.  You have to get to work and you 

don’t have time to chit-chat.   So, it has never posed an issue. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:   In expanding your service to the group home, does 

the state have different requirements because you have more children? 

 MS. GRIFFIS:  Yes.  There are definitely more --- I’ll have to – 

things like I have to have a nurse come in once a month to check the 

records.  I have to be able to refer them.  I have to have a 

pediatrician, dentist and social worker that I can send them to. 

 A little it more paperwork.  It’s not too, too much, but a little 

bit different than what I’m doing now.  But not very much. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What’re you required to have for a full-time staff 

on the premises with twelve children? 

 MS. GRIFFIS:  One head time teacher.  One with a head teacher 

certificate which actually me and my assistant both have teacher 

certificates, already. 

 And, then after you get, if they approve the group home, the 

director, which would be myself, has I believe it is a full year to 

get twelve college credits which I actually have.   So, I think I 

should be all set with that, too.  But I’ve got to double check into 

it.  It has been a while and I don’t know which ones are still good.  

So, but that’s not a problem. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Now do you have a fence --- is it a fenced in yard?  

I notice you had fence on either side but I didn’t see anything in the 

front. 

 MS. GRIFFIS:  It is partially fenced.  To be honest with you, I 

have to double check and see if a group home makes you fence, but with 

the licensed family home we didn’t have to fence. 

 If a fence is required, I was planning on doing that anyway 

eventually.  If I need to, I will. 

 But I don’t believe I do.  I don’t have a swimming pool. I don’t 

have water.  Um, so I think I am okay, but I have to double check.  

 I have a lot of questions for the state, so ----- just to make 

sure before I go forward.   

 But I just wanted to do this first before I make any moves 

because it is very time consuming if it is a no go. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay, and you do, we saw the letters and I think 

they’re from every one of your neighbors there. 

 MS. GRIFFIS:   I’ve gotten every single one of my neighbors.  

There is one neighbor that actually will give me a letter, but she is 

on vacation.  She didn’t come home quick enough.  She was all for it, 

as well. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No.  It does seem a little bit intense.  I’m 

worried about the parking for staff and for pickups and drop offs. 

 MS. GRIFFIS:  Also, if I could just add, too.  Most of my 

families are siblings.  So, you know, there is really not a lot of 

traffic.  I know it’s kind of hard to picture.  It’s not a daycare --- 

it’s called a daycare center but it is so far from a center.  It’s not 

like --- it is a quick drop-off, quick pick up.  They’re mostly 

siblings. 

 And, its three more kids than I already have and I’ve ben doing 

this for eleven years.  I haven’t had a complaint against me for any 

noise, traffic, parking or any other thing for that matter. 

 It’s just three more kids.  And, actually, the three kids that I 

am wanting to take on, their parents are pregnant right now.  So, 

they’re going to be siblings. 

 Usually you never get some one child.  It is always like a 

sibling package deal. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah.  The concern I would have would not be the 

number of kids that you have there now but it is a thirty-three, 
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essentially a thirty-three percent increase or forty percent increase.  

Just three kids is going from nine to twelve.  That’s a twenty-five 

percent increase.   

 That is a small lot. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Anything else? 

 (No response) 

 Okay, thank you. 

 MS. GRIFFIS:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?   Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 E. APPEAL #6338A, Application of Angela Griffis for a special 

exception to allow7-12 children in a daycare center under Sections 3-

01.31F, 3-02.31A, 3-04.31A & and 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 46 

George Street, property of George & Angela Schmechel in an R-12 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, you have to do it again. 

 MS. GRIFFIS:  I’m sorry. I’m nervous. I’ve never done this 

before. 

 THE CHAIR:  Name and address for the record. 

 MS. GRIFFIS: Angela Griffis, 46 George Street, Southington. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Nothing to add, right? 

 MS. GRIFFIS:  I don’t think so. 

 THE CHAIR:  Let me ask you, I have one question. 

 MS. GRIFFIS:  Sure. 

 THE CHAIR:  You are the applicant. 

 MS. GRIFFIS:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, the property is owned --- 

 MS. GRIFFIS:  Oh!   That is what I forgot.  There was a name 

change done in 2007.  And, we never registered it.  Well, I did 

partially register.  I went and reregistered my name.  Our family name 

was Schmechel and now it is Griffis.  And, I sent – 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We have an affidavit.  We’re clear.  We advertised 

correctly. 

 THE CHAIR:  Just wanted to check. 

 Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 Anyone speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6330A, application of Denise Rivera for a special 

exception to allow liquor service under Sections 4-03.32A, 11-04 & 15-

05 of the Zoning Regulations, 447North Main Street, property of Burma 

LLC in a B zone. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: So, since the last meeting I had correspondence 

with the applicant and she has filed a request for a food service 

license for the property which she can discuss right now what that 

entails and how it may relate to the liquor service she’s asking for. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: So, there hasn’t been a decision.  It’s just the 

application will come before the health district for that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  State your name and address for the record, 

please? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Denise Rivera, 38 Jeannette Court, Plantsville.   

So, yes, I just wanted to update everyone on where I stand right now. 

 So, since our last meeting, I did --- I have been working with 

Shane and Amy from the Health Department.  And, I had no idea how the 

process worked but apparently in order for me to have my liquor 

license, they want me to apply or my restaurant liquor license. 

 I believe there are four cases of restaurant licenses. And, I 

would be more of the basic one.  I think there is A, B, C & D with C & 

D being a restaurant more like Chili’s who is like a full restaurant. 

  I would be basically a restaurant license that falls with just 

cutting fruit, warming up some appetizers and just being able to fall 

under a basic restaurant license in order to have my liquor license.  

So, I guess they go hand-in-hand.  This is what we’ve learned. 

 I’m also working with getting a blueprint of the kitchen that I 

already have to be able to have upgrade to commercial appliances and 

to be able to apply for my restaurant license, as well. 

 That’s where I’m at now.  I’ve put in an application for that and 

I’m trying to move forward doing my due diligence and working with the 

state as well.  But again, it all begins here.  And, I would like you 

guys to consider that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   So, really the first thing is you need your -

-- the license for the restaurant, correct?   

 And, then you would get your, if we approve the liquor license 

here or the variance for it, then you would apply to the state. 
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 MS. RIVERA:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, right now we don’t have the --- we don’t have 

approval yet on the restaurant permit.  Correct? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Correct.  What – I would have to come here for that 

as well, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Not for the restaurant portion. 

 THE CHAIR:  No. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We would have a copy of the approval for the 

record and they could basically make a decision on that if it was 

germane to their process. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Okay.  

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Do you know how long it will take you to get that? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Well, right now, once I submit my plans --- I’m 

working with an engineer who’s a draftsman who is going to, you know, 

do it the right way with measurements and all the good stuff.   Once I 

get that submitted and see the basic outline and then I’m going to 

just clarify exactly what food I will have, protein shakes, the more 

simple stuff.  And, if I pass, you know, I’m sure I have to believe 

take a class.  Once I do all those things, which I am hoping I can do 

within the next thirty to sixty days, I believe then my next step 

would be to come back here and apply for the liquor license. 

 I’m hopeful that it would go through because to renovate my 

kitchen, I mean, it’s a big project for me.  So, I believe that it can 

be --- like I expressed the first time I was here, it would be 

beneficial to my business and it would help me grow in Southington and 

be able to stay here.   So, that’s my goal. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, if it takes thirty to sixty days to get that 

letter from the state or for the health department, that means we 

would need an extension if we don’t vote on it tonight.  Correct? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Now, what would we ---we just ask the applicant for -

-- 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Ask for a thirty-five-day extension request and we 

could honor that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If it takes longer, would it be unreasonable to ask 

the applicant if she wanted to withdraw the application with the 

caveat that if she reapplied within six months that we would waive the 

filing fee?  It might be safer. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  You could.  But after this thirty-five day, there 

is still time for another extension after that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, we’ll just do the thirty-five days. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  And, see where we stand. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think that is the --- is there any other discussion 

on it before we do that? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  As long as she understands it’s on her.  I mean, 

whether she does the kitchen or not.  It’s not on this board. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I mean, I would just say this:  I would want 

to see the plan for the kitchen and I would want to hear what you are 

actually going to do with the kitchen. I don’t like --- I don’t want 

to think that there is a kitchen that’s not going to be used to get a 

liquor permit. 

 But I would want to know what the use was going to be on the 

property and whether or not the kitchen was actually going to be used. 

 MS. RIVERA:  If you are asking me that now, yes, it would 

definitely be used.   You know, we do parties all the time. It would 

give me an opportunity to do you know, huge fruit bowls with chocolate 

or um, like I said, protein      drinks for kids.   Milkshakes that 

have maybe spectacular candy coming out of it.  I mean, this is what I 

do.  So, it actually, as much as it was painful with the cost 

involved, I, you know, this could be actually beneficial in the food 

service area.  Then I could at least do things, you know, within my 

code and do it right with a license.  And, again, that helps my 

business grow.  I was actually excited about it and I think it will 

work out well for me. 

 And, also open up opportunities for people to get jobs because 

I’ve hired several people since I’ve --- I’ve been doing business in 

Southington now for fifteen years.   And, uh, I’ve grown a lot.  So, I 

think I give a lot of opportunity to people that need jobs, as well. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The kitchen is not the only consideration here.  

Okay?  Do you understand? 

 MS. RIVERA:  But don’t forget I have two different businesses.  

Yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I understand that. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think we raised the concern at the last meeting and 

it was still the daycare that is in the back of your building.  We 

still are concerned, at least I have a concern.  

 I don’t want you to walk away saying well if I get the health 

permit for the kitchen that means that you are going to get approval 
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from this board.  I want to make sure you understand that you may not 

even though you are following the correct process which we agree with. 

 Please don’t walk away saying this is a slam dunk because I now 

can serve food and that means I can have my liquor license or the 

approval for liquor. 

 MS. RIVERA:  I understand that.  But that would be pretty 

disheartening to ---    

 THE CHAIR:  That’s exactly my point. 

 MS. RIVERA:  That’s why I kind of need to have – you know what I 

mean.  It’s kind of given me a – I don’t know what to say to that. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s my point.   

 MS. RIVERA:  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  Again, do you, do you own that whole building? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes, I do. 

 THE CHAIR:  Including the daycare that is being run in the back?  

I know you don’t own that out, but you lease that out? 

 MS. RIVERA:  I lease that out and their lease is up within two 

years and she will be leaving. 

 Also, the Titanium banquet hall only runs Friday evening, 

Saturday and Sunday and she is closed, along with Center Stage.  

Everything else is pretty much closed.  So, it does not function at 

the same time. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Do we have any other questions? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: If there is an official request for the thirty-five 

days. 

 MS. RIVERA:  I would like to have that request to extend. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, can I have a motion to approve that? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I will make a motion to approve the applicant’s 

thirty-five-day extension request. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I’ll second. 

 THE CHAIR: Discussion? 

 (No response) 

 Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Thank you. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Just make sure that there is no one for it or 

against it.  I don’t think there is, but just for the record. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Is there anyone speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone speaking in favor? 

 Sorry about that, sir. 

 SPEAKER:  Oh, that’s quite all right.   My name is Richard 

Donovan and I live on 24 White Deer Path in Plantsville.  I just 

wanted to say that I have known Denise for quite a few years.  I know 

her right from when she bought that property and I’ve seen how she 

developed it. 

 She’s done some good things for the Town of Southington.  It’s a 

good business over there. 

 I definitely am onboard with where she is going with her Titanium 

Event Studio.  She has a beautiful venue.  It offers --- it actually 

brings people to Southington from other towns to go to the events. 

 In order to take that to the next level I understand why she’s 

looking for a liquor license.  I understand why she would like to have 

a kitchen available to go with those events in order to host a party, 

to host a wedding, to host whatever.  It’s part of ---- it’s part of 

that package. 

 But having seen what she’s done in the past, you already talked 

about a few of the businesses she’s put in there, that entire 10,000 

square foot building is occupied.  It is a good tax base for the Town 

of Southington.   Like I said, it brings people in. 

 That’s it.    Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR: Thank you. 

 Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6331A, application of Denise Rivera for a special 

exception to allow patio liquor service under Sections 4-03.32A, 11-04 

& 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 447 North Main Street, property of 

Burma LLC in a B zone. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  So, you could request a thirty-five-day extension 

for this application. 

 MS. RIVERA:  I would like to request a thirty-five-day extension 

for this application, as well.   Please. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Motion? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, moved. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on voice vote.) 

 THE CHAIR:  You have your extension. 

 Thank you. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Anyone in favor? 

 THE CHAIR:  What’s that? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Anyone in favor?  Same deal. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is now closed. 

 Thank you. 
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 C. APPEAL #6332A, application of Ryan Kelly for a 3,000 sq. 

ft. lot area variance under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 34 Williams Street & 40 Matthews Street (Parcel C), 

property of Ryle Buildings LLC in an R-12 zone. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  A thirty-five-day extension request has been given 

to us. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, moved for the thirty-five-day request to 

extend. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 THE CHAIR:  Discussion? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Are we within the time period? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah.  And, again, they have thirty days even after 

that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay, I just, that was my only question. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 

7:44 o’clock, p.m.  
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NEW BUSINESS: 

 

 A. APPEAL #6334A, Application of Harry E. Cole & Son for an 

8.7’ side yard setback variance for a foundation placed too close to a 

property line under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 

107 Williamsburg Drive, property of AA Denorfia Building & Development 

LLC in an R-40 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal #6334A.  Mr. LaPorte 

seconded. 

Discussion: 

 Mr. O’Keefe said the overriding concerns for me it unintentional 

and that it does not affect in any negative way the character of the 

neighborhood. 

 Mr. LaPorte agreed. 

 Mr. Pugliese stated it was an unfortunate mistake and I don’t 

think we should stop it because of that. 

 The Chair felt the applicant did his due diligence with the 

neighbor and we got the letter from the neighbor.  So, that helps as 

well. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 Appeal has been approved. 
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 B. APPEAL #6335A, Application of Michael Truss for a variance 

to allow beer& wine service in a residential zone under Sections 3-00, 

11-04 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1244 Meriden Avenue, property 

of Natra Properties LLC in an R 20/25 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal 6335A.  I am not 

attaching conditions to that because I will attach the conditions to 

the special exception. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

Discussion: 

 Mr. O’Keefe said when you look at a variance and you have 

something that is unique, it is a residential zone and we typically 

don’t have liquor in residential zones, however, you have wetlands to 

the north, you have wetlands to the east and you have wetlands and the 

country club to the west so you are not in a traditional what I would 

call a traditional residential zone where you are surrounded by 

residences, number one and number two, it is a restaurant that has 

been there for quite some time.  It is a restaurant that seems to be 

fairly crowded.  It’s BYOB and we haven’t had complaints. 

 Mr. LaPorte noted the building has been empty for a long time and 

no one has ever made it there.  But this one is going to make it.  

This business. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 This appeal has been approved. 
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 C. APPEAL #6336A, Application of Michael Truss for a special 

exception to allow beer & wine service at an existing restaurant under 

Section 11-04.3 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1244 Meriden 

Avenue, property of Natra Properties LLC in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal l#6336A with 

conditions. 

Conditions: 

 - No live entertainment. 

 - No bar service. 

 - No outdoor service of liquor. 

 - No outdoor liquor advertising to include windows and signs. 

 - Any significant change to the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer would require a new application. 

 - Any changes in management or permittee would require a new 

application. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

Discussion: 

 Mr. O’Keefe would incorporate the comments of Appeal 6335A into 

this application. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 This appeal has been approved with stipulations. 
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 D. APPEAL #6337A, Application of Angela Griffis for a variance 

to allow a daycare facility for 7-12 children in an R-12 zone under 

Sections 3-01.31F & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 48 George Street, 

property of George & Angela Schmechel in an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve.   Mr. Pugliese seconded. 

Discussion: 

 Mr. O’Keefe said he had some concerns in that it’s a small house 

in a residential area.  Twelve students and staff would be a lot of 

parking.  I believe that the applicant runs a very good business but 

with nine students.  However, were we to grant the variance, the 

variance would run with the land and not with the applicant. So, 

should the property be sold, anybody could buy it and run a daycare 

with twelve people and it may be significantly different in terms of 

parking.  It’s one thing you’ve got the parking because you’ve got 

family there, but there is no guarantee that that is going to go 

forward in the future.  So, it’s just seems to me to be too intense 

for that neighborhood. 

 Mr. Pugliese said he felt the requirements of the state are so 

stringent that any situation that potentially could arise is pretty 

much covered in their regulations and the way they organize their 

daycares.  I know people personally that have daycares and traffic is 

not there very long and I don’t think this is a significant change.  

It is certainly not enough of a change that it would affect the 

neighborhood.  The neighborhood itself also has brought in letters in 

support of the situation. So, I feel it is appropriate. 

 The Chair asked Mr. Lavallee about putting in a stipulation such 

as we do with permittees for liquor license saying that if there is a 

change of owner or whatever the name would be on the daycare itself, 

that they would have to come back? 

 Mr. Lavallee said you could possibly do that only for the special 

exception. The variance goes with the property.  I think a variance is 

either yes or no. 

 Mr. LaPorte said if a new owner comes in it would be under the 

special exception? 

 Mr. Lavallee said first that he believed that the state would 

require a new sign off for the new owner just like the liquor permit. 

You’d see it again. 

 Mr. O’Keefe comment you would see it with the special exception. 

But the variance would attach to the land.  Say you have a licensed 

daycare facility for twelve people and then it would just be a 
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question of people coming in for a special exception each and every 

time. 

 Mr. Pugliese added it would be governed by the state 

requirements. 

 Motion passed 4 to 1 with Mr. O’Keefe opposed. 

 This appeal has been approved. 
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 E. APPEAL #6338A, Application of Angela Griffis for a special 

exception to allow7-12 children in a daycare center under Sections 3-

01.31F, 3-02.31A, 3-04.31A & and 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 46 

George Street, property of George & Angela Schmechel in an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 6338A.  Mr. O’Keefe I 

would second that with some conditions.  I would make the motion and I 

would want to attach conditions. 

 Mr. LaPorte removed his motion. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6338A with conditions. 

Condition: 

 - This special exception is conditioned upon all state 

permits and that any changes in the management with respect to the 

permits would require a new application for special exception. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

Discussion: 

 The Chair noted it would be basically the same comments as the 

previous appeal. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 This appeal has been approved. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6330A, application of Denise Rivera for a special 

exception to allow liquor service under Sections 4-03.32A, 11-04 & 15-

05 of the Zoning Regulations, 447North Main Street, property of Burma 

LLC in a B zone. 

 The public hearing has been continued. 
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 B. APPEAL #6331A, application of Denise Rivera for a special 

exception to allow patio liquor service under Sections 4-03.32A, 11-04 

& 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 447 North Main Street, property of 

Burma LLC in a B zone. 

 The public hearing has been continued. 
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 C. APPEAL #6332A, application of Ryan Kelly for a 3,000 

sq.fot. lot area variance under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 34 Williams Street & 40 Matthews Street (Parcel C), 

property of Ryle Buildings LLC in an R-12 zone. 

 We got a thirty-five-day extension on this appeal. 
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MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 Mr. Lavallee advised there is one new application for the next 

meeting so far. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn.   Mr. Pugliese seconded.  

Motion assed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:52 o’clock, pm.) 

 

     Robert Y. Salka, Chairman 

   

 


